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Dear colleague
My last update in September 2018 explained that we would be undertaking a detailed analysis of historical performance data to design a permanent staffing structure and working model to make the best use of our resources and improve the service we provide. I am now able to provide you with further detail on how changes to the way we work will affect you. 

New working model
We have re-designed the way in which we allocate work to case managers, using the lessons learned from the backlog situation.

After the backlog was cleared in May 2018, we kept in place the processes employed during the backlog, where we focus our staff resources on particular types of decisions, rather than on individual patient caseloads. Performance in decision-making using this approach has improved to the extent that we have been able to make most types of decisions faster than the average turnaround time prior to the backlog. 

After successful testing of these processes, we are implementing them across all types of decisions and procedures as a permanent working model. This means that an individual patient no longer has a specific named case manager who deals with all matters relating to them, or a casework team that is solely responsible for their case. 
In order to support this way of working and to ensure stakeholders can contact us easily, we have made some changes to how you are able to communicate with us. These new arrangements are also designed to reduce the problems that stakeholders have raised that it can sometimes be difficult to get through by telephone, or know who to contact.

All applications or queries should now be sent to the new single casework mailbox (if corresponding by email). Once received, work is then allocated to a case manager, meaning that we can be more flexible and dedicate available resources to meet current demand. 
New contact details
From Monday 3rd December all casework correspondence should be sent to: MHCSMailbox@hmps.gsi.gov.uk 
(e-mails that are sent to the previous MHCS team mailboxes will be auto-forwarded to the new mailbox).
There is now also a dedicated email address for prison transfers:

Prison.Transfers@hmps.gsi.gov.uk
There will be five dedicated lines for all telephone enquiries, covered at all times from 9am to 5pm, Monday to Friday. For general enquiries please call one of the following numbers:
07812 760 274

07812 760 582

07812 760 523

07812 760 356

07812 760 230

To urgently request the recall of a patient during office hours, please now call 07812 760 248. (The emergency out of hours number remains the same: 0300 303 2079). 
The full updated contact list is on the GOV.UK website at the link below:
https://www.gov.uk/guidance/noms-mental-health-casework-section-contact-list
Please note that some of our forms on the website will still refer to previous email addresses or previous casework teams. We will update these as soon as we can in line with the new working practices.

Future Targets/Key Performance Indicators
Thank you to everyone who responded to the recent consultation. We are now working on developing the final timescales, ready for publication prior to April 2019. We will be measuring performance against those new targets from 1 April 2019. 

Request for s17 leave over Christmas and the New Year
This is a reminder that the deadline for these applications is Monday 3 December 2018. Although we will not refuse to consider requests after that date (if there is a good reason for late submission), we cannot guarantee that it will be possible to consider them in time. While each case will be considered on its merits, Responsible Clinicians should note that the Secretary of State is generally unlikely to consent to overnight leave to family over the Christmas period where the patient has had no overnight leave to date. 
UK Supreme Court judgment – conditions that amount to a deprivation of liberty
You may be aware that the Supreme Court handed down its judgment in the case of “MM” on 28 November 2018. This case was about whether the Mental Health Act permits either the Tribunal or the Secretary of State to order a conditional discharge of a restricted patient subject to conditions which amount to detention or a deprivation of liberty. The Supreme Court held that the MHA does not permit conditional discharge with such conditions. We will publish operational policy and guidance on this issue as soon as possible so that all stakeholders are clear on what steps may need to be taken on cases affected by this issue. 

Yours sincerely
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Natalya O’Prey
Head of the Mental Health Casework Section

For guidance, forms and contact lists, please visit:

https://www.gov.uk/government/collections/mentally-disordered-offenders
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